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Abstract
Oral histories of the Hurricane Katrina experience abound in stories of conscious decisions to 
“ride out the storm.” My article explores the narrative of “choosing to stay” as an empowering 
narrative rooted in assertions of place-knowledge and traces its historical genealogy to the 
nineteenth century. I argue that claiming agency in New Orleans and articulating a sense of 
belonging and local identity through professed intimate knowledge of the local environment 
took shape as a strategy of resistance against dominant discourses of American progress after 
the Civil War. Ultimately, this counternarrative of connecting to place as “homeland,” drawing 
on knowledge arising from lived experience, defied the normative twist of modernization, 
simultaneously reformulating power relations within the city. “Choosing to stay” thus turns 
out to be a long-lasting narrative not only of disaster, but of place, belonging, and community; 
without understanding its historical layers, we cannot fully make sense of this particular Katrina 
narrative.
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Introduction
I am not leaving New Orleans, Louisiana. I was born here in 1963 on December 24th. And this is 
where the f*** I’m gonna die, whether you try to drown me or I die naturally. I’m gonna stay here 
until the end.1

In Spike Lee’s 2006 Hurricane Katrina documentary When the Levees Broke, New Orleans resi-
dent Phyllis Montana LeBlanc is only one among many to powerfully declare their deep attach-
ment to the city of New Orleans, that fragile place on earth they call home. Like the other 
interviewees, Phyllis had just lived through a veritable nightmare of destruction and death, of 
displacement, loss, and hardship.
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On Sunday morning, August 28, 2005, at 10:00 A.M. local time, New Orleans Mayor C. Ray 
Nagin had called for the first-ever mandatory evacuation in the city’s history. A few hours before, 
the National Hurricane Center (NHC) had classified Hurricane Katrina as a Category 5 storm.2 
The hurricane had been building up for a few days and was racing across the Gulf of Mexico 
toward the mouth of the Mississippi river. When Katrina made landfall the next day as a Category 
3 yet unusually large storm, its eye missed New Orleans, passing slightly to the East. The storm 
surge, however, did not fail to hit the city. Defined as the extreme rise of ocean water generated 
by a storm, the surge often represents, according to the National Hurricane Center, “the greatest 
threat to life and property from a hurricane.”3 Katrina pushed water up the canals that crisscross 
the Gulf region, such as the Mississippi River-Gulf Outlet (MR-GO) and the Intracoastal 
Waterway. Katrina also raised Lake Pontchartrain’s water level. What followed has been 
recounted numerous times. The water overtopped and breached levees on the MR-GO and other 
inner city canals such as the Industrial Canal, London Avenue Canal, and the 17th Street Canal.4 
Within a day of Nagin’s evacuation order, roughly 80 percent of the city was under water.5 New 
Orleans, the “accidental city,”6 the “unnatural metropolis,”7 the city that had been painfully 
wrested from nature and water in the swampy grounds of Louisiana since the eighteenth century, 
the city shaped like a bowl—it simply and quickly filled up with water.8

With the storm surge, the death toll started to rise. Today, it is estimated that approximately 
eighteen hundred people lost their lives in Hurricane Katrina, almost eight hundred alone due to 
rising waters within Orleans parish.9 The National Hurricane Center lists Katrina as a “prime 
example of the damage and devastation that can be caused by a surge.”10 In 2005, New Orleanians 
who had not yet left the city sought refuge from the rising waters in attics and on rooftops, des-
perately waving and crying for help—caught in snapshots and film clips that were broadcast 
around the world. News commentators kept asking how it was possible for one of the richest and 
most powerful nations of the world to generate images of such despair.11 In response, government 
officials were quick to blame the panicked residents themselves. Secretary of Homeland Security 
Michael Chertoff simply stated that “some people chose not to obey that order [mandatory evacu-
ation]. That was a mistake on their part.”12 Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) 
Director Michael Brown joined in claiming that the rising death toll was mostly attributable to 
“people who did not heed the advance warnings” and “chose not to evacuate.”13 In other words, 
the deadly impact of the flooding was explained by the outright disobedience of New Orleans 
citizens, by their negligence, and by their inability to make “correct” decisions.

This narrative persisted in the immediate aftermath of the storm. It shifted from debates on 
evacuation responsibility to the assessment of what was happening in the city after the storm had 
passed. With this shift, the narrative of “blaming the victims” became discursively connected to 
a tale of anarchy and disorder manifesting itself in looting, rapes, and murders, in short: a tale of 
unrestricted violence, of a “Hobbesian state of nature, a war of all against all.”14 “Blaming the 
victims” for their distress became one strand of a broader “decivilization narrative.” In the 
absence of government control, Katrina survivors assumedly reverted to a barbaric, debased state 
of “apes,”15 as Timothy Garton Ash put it in The Guardian. While his variation of the “deciviliza-
tion narrative” blamed a supposedly flawed human nature, most other deeply racist versions 
directly criminalized New Orleans’s mostly African American residents.16 These people had 
obviously been making a series of wrong choices such as staying, looting, raping, and murdering. 
“Blaming the victims” finally culminated in the most sweeping of charges against New Orleans 
residents: Why on earth had they chosen to live in such an unsafe place, stubbornly rebuilding 
their homes against all odds after every hurricane? Wouldn’t it make more sense to “bulldoze” “a 
lot of that place”17?

Choosing not to obey governmental orders, trespassing the boundaries of legality in search for 
food and shelter, clinging to a risky place and the right of return—“blaming the victims”  
implied New Orleanians’ agency and conscious choice. Simultaneously, though, it transferred 
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responsibility for disaster and despair from the state to its citizens. For republicans such as 
Chertoff and Brown and many conservative commentators, the logical consequence of these 
charges was not to question neoliberal ideologies of individual self-reliance. Instead, Katrina 
survivors were deemed unfit to make “the right choices” and to properly take care of themselves, 
which in this case, ironically, meant obeying the government’s orders—with right-wing com-
mentators explicitly attributing the victims’ alleged lack of “good judgment” to them being 
African Americans.18

Not surprisingly, numerous studies conducted after the storm have convincingly exposed the 
racialized framing of these narratives by showing that for most parts “looters” were people seek-
ing basic supplies for survival, that reported rapes and murders were indeed rumors, and that 
poor, mainly African American New Orleanians who did not own a car, nor had money for gas or 
for hotel rooms, as well as the elderly, the sick, and the disabled, did not really have the choice to 
leave.19 These data fueled far-reaching and important debates on institutionalized racism, pov-
erty, environmental inequity, neoliberalism, government responsibility, and the meaning of citi-
zenship in the twenty-first-century United States. Katrina is rightly remembered as a disaster that 
exposed contemporary American society’s injustices in an unprecedented way.20

However, just like the unqualified comments by Chertoff and others, these important Katrina 
analyses miss something. While rightly denouncing the actual inability of poorer New Orleanians 
to evacuate and drawing attention to the racial dimension of poverty, there is a narrative of help-
lessness and choicelessness woven into these studies’ findings that was countered by black 
Katrina survivors such as Phyllis Montana LeBlanc from early on. The story of New Orleanians’ 
choicelessness disseminated the image of a powerless people at the mercy of external influences. 
While “blaming the victims” implied New Orleanians’ power to choose but simultaneously sug-
gested their utter inability to choose the right thing, the narrative of choicelessness denied them 
any agency at all. Both the tale of bad choice and the tale of choicelessness are questioned by a 
third Katrina narrative, namely the empowering narrative of “choosing to stay” as a good choice.

This essay explores the counternarrative of “choosing to stay” more closely, thus focusing on 
a specific disaster discourse that emerged in the aftermath of Katrina. My aim is not to judge dif-
ferent responses to the hurricane or to evaluate the efficiency of flood-prevention technologies 
and evacuation practices. Instead, I will investigate the ways in which some of those New 
Orleanians who did not evacuate retrospectively sought to make sense of their own behavior in 
the face of the storm. Understood as a disaster discourse, “choosing to stay” can be grasped as a 
third post-Katrina narrative, next to those of disobedience and choicelessness. It is a narrative 
that frequently recurs in post-Katrina interviews conducted both for oral history projects and 
documentary films on the Katrina experience. While I have not interviewed Katrina survivors 
myself, this article draws on the wealth of existing testimonies collected by scholars, activists, 
and filmmakers alike in myriad attempts to preserve individual New Orleanians’ accounts and to 
make them accessible to a larger public, be it in digital collections such as those featured in the 
Hurricane Digital Memory Bank, in edited volumes such as the compilations of interviews con-
ducted by University of New Orleans faculty and students for the Katrina Narrative Project, or 
in prominent documentary films such as When the Levees Broke, to name a few.21 I am aware that 
these testimonies do not constitute a representative sample, filtered as they are through the selec-
tive processes of editing and filmmaking. Both the editors’ and film directors’ take on Katrina 
history necessarily framed their choices of interviews.22 Yet this does not make the narrative of 
“choosing to stay,” linked to a strong commitment to place, less present and valid within indi-
vidual testimonies. Taking a step back from the overarching narratives editors and filmmakers 
might have created, it seems legitimate to take a closer look at some of these accounts. This paper 
proposes to listen carefully to these “voices rising”23 and it tries to do so by further exploring 
their stories of choice and by tackling the discursive web in which their narrative of encountering 
the storm is embedded. This also implies a look at past, similar voices. My research agenda is 
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based on the assumption that “choosing to stay” has to be understood as a narrative, not as an 
account of an actual decision-making process, and that this does not make it less meaningful. In 
fact, residents who emphasized their own choice in staying might not have had that choice at all. 
In short, my paper does not focus on people’s decision-making process in the face of the storm, 
nor does it search for reasons that could have induced residents to remain in the city despite an 
evacuation order. Instead, it hopes to shed light on one specific way some New Orleanians rep-
resented their own reactions to the approaching hurricane—no matter whether they did actually 
choose to stay—and to highlight this narrative’s discursive connections to similar representations 
in the city’s past.24

In the narrative of “choosing to stay,” I will argue, “staying” does not amount to disobedience, 
a mistake, simple mindedness, or even to poverty or choicelessness but to an active and con-
scious claim to agency, power, and a right to the city. This claim to agency and power is based on 
the assertion of place-knowledge—more precisely, a professed intimate knowledge of the city’s 
environment through lived experience. Being virtually resourceless in the face of the storm and 
agentic as well as attached to place is not mutually exclusive. Furthermore, the rationalization of 
“staying” by claiming a more profound, experience-based knowledge of local “nature” can be 
understood as a long-standing New Orleans strategy of resistance against the threat of displace-
ment and dispossession. My article argues that it emerged in the nineteenth century within the 
larger context of Americanization processes in New Orleans, as part of a counterdiscourse to the 
dominant discourse of American progress. Uncovering the historical layers of these assertions of 
place-based knowledge allows us to give the narrative of staying historical depth, while ulti-
mately illuminating local power struggles and constructions of group identity by way of different 
imaginaries of place within shifting, historically contingent constellations.

At the same time, these narratives of “knowing nature” reach out beyond local identity poli-
tics. Pointing toward a fundamentally different system of knowledge based on relational experi-
ence instead of science, a system akin to “indigenous knowledge,” they suggest that the modern 
Western scientific knowledge regime that rests upon the discourse of progress through the con-
trol of nature is fallible as well as intrinsically linked to power relations. We may thus refrain 
from dismissing the stories of “choosing to stay” as mere nostalgic, idealizing tale of place, 
instead acknowledging their transformative stance in the exposure of environmental inequities. 
Weaving together histories of the urban environment, of struggles against environmental and 
social injustices, and of competing knowledge regimes in American New Orleans through the 
lens of disaster narratives as narratives of resistance, this essay hopes to make fuller sense of one 
particular Katrina story. It also hopes to open up perspectives for more systematic, quantitative, 
and possibly policy-relevant research on the connection between postdisaster stories of staying, 
actual decision processes by individuals, and family history in New Orleans.

Knowing Hurricanes

Oral histories of the Katrina experience abound in stories of conscious decisions to “ride out the 
storm.” They are given a larger audience through prominent Katrina documentaries such as Spike 
Lee’s When the Levees Broke, and they are taken up in novels like Rosalyn Story’s Wading 
Home.25 After the storm, Katrina survivors reiterated two arguments when asked why they had 
stayed in Katrina’s way. First, many interviewees emphasized their roots in the city. They main-
tained that they had not left because, like their ancestors, they had been born and raised in New 
Orleans.26 Beyond the practical consideration of having no family and hence no place to evacuate 
to outside of the city, the emphasis on “being native” to New Orleans since many generations 
amounted to a claim to the city as home. Staying in this sense became the logical consequence of 
always having been there, while attachment to place and territorial rootedness became the posi-
tive version of immobility. At the same time, the assertion of “nativeness” insinuated a 
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dichotomy between “them” and “us,” between insiders tied to the place and outsiders such as 
government representatives, news commentators, and the rest of America, between longtime 
residents of New Orleans and newcomers. The insistence on a long line of ancestors present on a 
certain site can be read as an attempt by Katrina survivors to carve out an identity for themselves 
as “true New Orleanians” and to claim authority over that same site—a familiar mode of reassert-
ing identity in times of social disruption, irrespective of race or class.27

The threat of having to leave from Katrina resonated all the more with collective African 
American traumatic memories of a long history of displacement and dispossession ranging from 
slavery to 1950s urban renewal.28 This history also included a long chapter on flood experience: 
Throughout the twentieth century, urban planners had repeatedly used floods as opportunities to 
remove poorer, largely African American residents from their flood-prone neighborhoods, 
destroying communities for the sake of “slum clearance.”29 Against this background, the asser-
tion of being “native to the soil” did not only articulate a sense of identity tied to territory but also 
countered the threat of being “placeless.” When the flood comes, “there ain’t no place for a poor 
old girl to go,” Bessie Smith sings in her 1927 Backwater Blues, reminding us that “placeless-
ness” has been a constant experience in African American history that is explicitly reflected and 
countered in cultural forms such as the blues.30 Viewed through the lens of a traumatic imaginary 
of forced leaving deeply ingrained in African American collective memory, it seemed more than 
doubtful that Katrina evacuees would ever be allowed to return. To a certain extent, this fear has 
proven right if we consider the post-Katrina demolition of housing projects throughout New 
Orleans that made it impossible for many former residents to return after the evacuation.31

Katrina survivors’ claims to territorial belonging are underscored by a second argument for 
not leaving the city, an argument that closely ties into assertions of nativeness and that was 
brought forward by black and white residents alike. “I’m 45 years old. I am a New Orleans 
native,” Joseph Melancon, resident of the Third Ward, explains in Spike Lee’s documentary. 
“I’ve been in New Orleans all my life. My mother was born in New Orleans. My father was born 
in New Orleans. My grandmother was born in New Orleans. And I was there when Betsy hit.”32 
Melancon was not the only Katrina survivor pointing to his ancestors’ and to his own successful 
survival of previous New Orleans disasters.33 The most frequent point of reference in the past 
within the narrative of “choosing to stay” is Hurricane Betsy. “I was born on November 6, 1917, 
and grew up Uptown. . . . We lived in Gentilly for fifty years. Our house was an inheritance from 
my wife, Audrey. . . . I’d been through four hurricanes. . . . We decided to stay for Katrina because 
we rode Betsy out with no problem,” Leonard Lozano recalls in an interview post-Katrina.34 In 
September 1965, Betsy hit New Orleans, its surge overtopping and breaching the levees on the 
Mississippi River Gulf Outlet and the Industrial Canal, killing eighty-one people and leaving 
most of the Lower Ninth Ward under water.35 Thus, in the eyes of these Katrina survivors, the 
presence on the Crescent City’s swampy grounds since times immemorial legitimized the refusal 
to move, because it implied a familiarity with those grounds that others, outsiders, would not 
have. Being native to New Orleans suggested that those “true” New Orleanians knew the city and 
its environmental risks through lived experience. Natives to New Orleans were sure to make the 
right decisions faced with their city’s nature; they were neither lacking agency, nor making bad 
choices—and if they had disobeyed an evacuation order, that was because they had deeply trusted 
their own profound knowledge of the New Orleans environment. This knowledge was not gener-
ated by science, like the knowledge that government agencies relied upon. Instead, it was gained 
from local experience with hurricanes, transmitted through stories for generations.

I grew up in New Orleans and remember my first hurricane in September 1947. Many have occurred 
but Audry [sic] (1957), Hilda (1964), Betsy (1965), and Andrew (1992) stand out. Everyone I knew 
was familiar with and accepted the hurricane threat of wind and water to New Orleans, south 
Louisiana, and the Mississippi Gulf Coast. In today’s parlance, “Hurricanes Happen.” . . . In 
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anticipation of a storm my family implemented its own “emergency response plan.” These “traditions” 
were passed to my brother and me. Building on what my brother and I do, the next generation has 
developed their “emergency response plan.”36

In his detailed account of his family’s tradition of preparing for riding out hurricanes, New 
Orleans native Rodney E. Emmer describes a routine of storing food, water, and medicine, stock-
ing up on batteries and candles, clearing the porch and yard of loose things, and boarding up the 
house. “Funny how you build on what you learned as a kid experiencing hurricanes in Louisiana,”37 
Emmer muses. Whereas the scientific (meteorologic, engineering) knowledge of Katrina sug-
gested that residents should definitely leave the city before the storm hit, some New Orleanians 
rather interpreted the information on the approaching storm as an incentive to enact their own 
hurricane routine. In their preparations, they relied on the experiences of their ancestors, or on 
their own, in riding out storms, and on family memories—at least according to the narrative of 
“choosing to stay.”

For these Katrina survivors, recounting their ancestors’ and their own experiences with hur-
ricanes explained the decision to stay in Katrina’s way not with choicelessness but with agency 
relying on place-knowledge, which, in turn, underscored their assertion of being New Orleans 
natives. The ability to live with the Crescent City’s natural environment and risks and knowing 
them through lived experience, was thus cast into a crucial part of their identity as New Orleanians 
and simultaneously served as evidence for the right to place. “Choosing to stay” can thus be 
understood as a post-Katrina narrative of resistance in the face of displacement and hardship as 
well as a narrative of knowledge countering accusations of inability and simplemindedness.

Katrina’s destructive power, however, had apparently proven all those who had decided to 
stay wrong and their knowledge valueless: The storm surge seems to have contradicted the sto-
ries of “knowing nature” before they were even told. Narratives of “knowing nature” thus revert 
to the levees as key players in the Katrina disaster. In her opening testimony before the House 
Committee on Katrina in December 2005, Louisiana State Governor Kathleen Blanco declared: 
“We in Louisiana know hurricanes and hurricanes know us. We would not be here today if the 
levees had not failed.”38 Echoing the reference of Katrina stayers to their experiences with previ-
ous hurricanes, the Governor used this local knowledge to point to the breached levees as cul-
prits, thereby also diverting attention from the slow state response to the storm. Without the 
levees’ failure, the city assumedly would have come out of Katrina without much harm.

Pointing to the failed levees as the main cause for the city’s despair entailed entirely justified 
accusations against the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers and the local levee boards for not properly 
building and maintaining the levees. Relying on their own memories of hurricanes, those who 
sought to ride out Katrina also hinted at the dangerous fading of what Craig Colten has called the 
“social memory”39 of past hurricanes on the level of hazard management and urban planning, a 
loss that allowed for the “erosion of preparedness”40 revealed in the inadequate maintenance of 
the levees (and that, ironically, was in part a result of successful past flood control on the basis of 
which the city deemed itself safe).41 Yet, taking the accusations one step further, rumors emerged 
that the levees had been purposefully blown up. With the breaching of the levees, an old fear had 
flared up in the low-lying wards such as the Lower Ninth Ward. Residents claimed to have heard 
the sounds of explosions and suspected that the levees had been dynamited in order to save other, 
richer and whiter neighborhoods from flooding.42 The theory spread rapidly on the internet and 
then quickly gained larger media attention, especially when it was most prominently supported 
by Louis Farrakhan, the leader of the Nation of Islam. This prominent support, however, also led 
to charges by conservative commentators that the levee rumors were a mere political instrument, 
contentions that ultimately caused their dismissal as conspiracy theory by most mainstream 
media.43

As historian Ari Kelman has argued, though, shrugging the levee rumors off as paranoia or 
simple means of race and class warfare does not do them justice since it silences their historical 
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genealogy. Kelman has convincingly explored these historical resonances, demonstrating how a 
collective local memory of past disasters, paired with frustration at environmental inequities, 
made these theories seem not far-fetched to many poorer New Orleanians. More precisely, the 
levee rumors built upon the memory of similar rumors that had circulated in the aftermath of 
Hurricane Betsy in 1965. Both Betsy and Katrina rumors harkened back to the actual blowing of 
the Mississippi’s levees in 1927.44 During the Great Mississippi River flood, the wealthy Orleans 
parish elite had indeed lobbied toward the creation of an artificial crevasse in the downriver 
neighboring parish St. Bernard in order to save their city—a decision that ultimately destroyed 
the lives, homes, and livelihoods of thousands of residents of the poorer, agricultural, and racially 
mixed river parishes of St. Bernard and Plaquemines, thus disclosing the entanglement of social 
injustice with environmental inequities and an urban–rural imbalance of power.45

Against this precedent, Kelman has rightly argued that post-Katrina rumors of the deliberate 
destruction of the levees come as no surprise.46 The narrative of “knowing nature,” I’d add, 
increased the appeal of the levee rumors. Within its frameworks, it just seemed unthinkable that 
Katrina alone had been able to provoke such disaster—Katrina, a simple variation of that natural 
force that New Orleanians knew so well through years of hurricane experience. “We returned 
back to the 7th ward and stopped at my best-friends father’s house,”47 New Orleans resident 
Kendrick Perkins recalls his driving around the ghostly city after Nagin’s evacuation order:

He was an elderly man, about in his eighties, and he, myself, and my friend sat in his living room and 
had a couple of drinks. We all laughed about how the news and our family were overreacting about 
Katrina coming our way. Being that he went through Camille and Betsy, he reassured us that our 
neighborhoods would never flood. He told us how the Ninth Ward flooded out only because the 
politicians of the time ordered that it be done, and this was during a racist era. Knowing this eased 
my nervous some.48

As the ultimate and logical consequence of the rationalization of “staying” by “knowing nature,” 
the “levee-myth” seems not only plausible, but inevitable. At the same time, it represents the 
necessary precondition for the narrative of “knowing nature”: Without the levee-myth, claims of 
local, experience-based knowledge would have been proven wrong by the storm itself, as would 
the decision to stay. The “levee-myth” is thus rooted in the unequal treatment of poorer neighbor-
hoods in previous cases as well as in the experience of general environmental inequity through-
out the city’s history, but also in an asserted intimate knowledge of nature through lived 
experience—an assertion that the levee-myth simultaneously reinforces.

As a story of agency and power in the face of environmental inequality and the threat of dis-
placement, “choosing to stay” unconsciously takes up a long-standing local narrative on the 
relationship of place, nature, and power in New Orleans. Claiming agency and rights and articu-
lating a sense of place through declared intimate knowledge of the city’s natural environment is 
a discursive strategy that took shape in the nineteenth century. Less a result from specific hurri-
cane or disaster experiences, it evolved out of residents’ constant, day-to-day grappling with the 
natural environment or New Orleans, the contested character of the infrastructures that were 
supposed to keep this environment—water in the first place—at bay, and the environmental ineq-
uity that expressed the Crescent City’s social inequalities from early on.

Rationalizing Water and the City

Water has a long, culturally and socially meaningful history in New Orleans. Throughout the 
nineteenth century, the blurry boundaries between land and water stirred the imaginations and 
deeply influenced the cultural imagery of New Orleans. Nineteenth-century comments on New 
Orleans reveal a fascination for a city that seemed to be hard to locate in its dynamic and hybrid 
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state between land and water. “I never could find out exactly where New Orleans is. I have 
looked for it on the map without much enlightenment. It is dropped down there somewhere in the 
marshes of the Mississippi and the bayous and the lakes. It is below the one and tangled up 
among the others, or it might some day float out to the Gulf and disappear,”49 New York editor 
Charles Dudley Warner confided his readers in 1887. Imaginaries like this did not refer only to 
the physical setting of the Crescent City, but always implied references to its cultural landscapes. 
In the case of New Orleans, the non-ability to grasp the city, its seeming fuzziness and mystery, 
tied into larger cultural imaginaries of swamps as gloomy places of pestilence and crime.50 
Moreover, in colonial and antebellum New Orleans, the surrounding wetlands were associated 
with communities of Native Americans and escaped slaves, mixed communities that resisted the 
supremacy of white Southerners and were as fuzzy to grasp as the city itself, as intriguing as 
seemingly menacing.51

While it made New Orleans a somewhat fascinating place for distant observers, local business 
and political elites were less than happy with their city’s image as a watery hotbed of miasmas 
and mosquitos, of cultural and racial mix. Ever since the city’s founding in the early eighteenth 
century, New Orleanians had been aware of its precarious site. As historians and geographers 
have convincingly shown, the history of the city of New Orleans since colonial times has to a 
large extent been a history of dealing with the environmental risks resulting from a location in a 
hot, humid, swampy, and flood-prone site.52 In 1720, French aristocrat Jean-Baptiste Bénard de 
la Harpe criticized Bienville’s choice of site for the new metropolis in the New World because he 
perceived it as “flooded, impractical, unhealthy.”53 Since the eighteenth century, levees and 
drainage canals have been the primary tools through which architects and engineers have sought 
to keep the city dry.54 The levees, above all, have been considered the one crucial part of the 
urban space responsible for successfully separating city from water and dry from wet.55 With the 
Mississippi at the core of the city’s economic success, both water and urban area were essential 
for the prosperity of New Orleans—as long as they were kept separate.

After the Civil War, controlling water in New Orleans seemed to become ever more urgent. 
With their social world disrupted, the insecurity of white elites throughout the South manifested 
itself in fantasies of clear spatial and social boundaries. Everyone and everything had to get back 
into place, a place assigned to them by the white elites who would thereby reaffirm their con-
tested authority. This desire manifested itself most vehemently in the ensuing Jim Crow laws, 
inscribing the rigid principle of racial segregation into the urban space. New Orleans elites par-
ticularly bemoaned their city’s economic downturn. In these years, with the decline of the steam-
boat, the city on the Mississippi lost its dominance as a commercial hub. The former Queen City 
of the South struggled hard to compete with the new cities of the New South such as Atlanta, 
cities that built their empire on railroads.56 Frequent quarantines due to epidemics such as yellow 
fever did not help to sustain business life. In the name of public health and economic prosperity, 
local boosters—councilmen, doctors, newspaper editors, engineers, and businessmen—were 
quick to blame the sanitary conditions of the city. And according to the diagnoses of contempo-
raries, these had a lot to do with the presence of undesirable water within the urban fabric.57

In the 1880s, the insufficient drainage system and the open canals that crisscrossed the city 
were identified as the main villains. While levees were to prevent the Mississippi from overflow-
ing—which they only partially did—rain water would constantly stagnate within the city, creat-
ing insalubrious conditions according to contemporary miasma theories. “Even the sudden heavy 
showers . . . are enough, at present, to overflow the streets of the whole town, often from sill to 
sill of opposite houses and stores, holding the life of a great city water-bound for hours,”58 George 
Washington Cable observed in 1884. Dr. Joseph Holt, president of the Board of Health of 
Louisiana, graphically described the drainage canals as “huge accumulations of seething, bub-
bling putrescence in sluggish flow,”59 since they were also used for waste disposal. New Orleans 
was to be saved by a “scientific,”60 comprehensive drainage and sewerage system. The following 
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decades saw the city’s boosters struggle to revamp their city by controlling its “unruly” waters. 
“The subjugation of nature through science . . . is the only foundation of New Orleans,”61 the 
Report of the New Orleans Parking Commission postulated in 1913, referring to the “jungles of 
savage reality”62 that New Orleanians had to combat. These proponents of a new, modern, dry, 
and rationally ordered New Orleans sought to establish their own authority over the city through 
science, technology, and engineering, determining what good urban space was, where the urban 
fabric was flawed and “sick,” and how to cure it. Firmly entrenched in discourses of inevitable 
progress, planning, and efficiency, true to the Progressive Era creed, the elite of New Orleans 
sought to follow a plan to, as the Times-Democrat put it in 1888, “absolute perfection,” a city 
“free from water.”63 This finally seemed to come true in 1913, with the invention of a new type 
of pump by the engineer A. Baldwin Wood. The swampy regions between the city and Lake 
Pontchartrain were drained and opened to settlement.64 As a consequence, racial segregation 
increased rapidly, with black New Orleanians moving into the cheap, low-lying lands of the for-
mer swamplands that have remained most vulnerable to flooding until today.65

These Progressive Era visions of controlling the urban environment by neatly dividing water 
from land through engineering seemed to focus first and foremost on the physical space of the 
city. Yet, as the increasing racial residential segregation suggests, they also carried visions of a 
certain type of social order, representing, in a sense, early attempts of social engineering. The 
systematic and rationally planned flow of water in a clean drainage system paralleled the vision 
of streets free from obstruction, cleaned up in endless clean-up campaigns.66 Both mirrored the 
idea of a free flow of goods in the modern city and the assignment of a functional place for every-
thing and everyone, neatly separated within clearly delineated spaces and connected by well-
regulated networks. This specific vision of an orderly city testifies to the underlying ideal of a 
rational order rooted in scientific methods popular in the nineteenth century, such as taxonomy, 
and based on classification and categorization.67 The social vision inherent in this ideal image of 
the departmentalized space was most blatantly visible in racial segregation, but also extended to 
the (discursive and physical) classification and stratification of all New Orleans residents by 
those who tried to create a modern city.

In this process, people’s social and physical place in the city was identified. In the rhetoric of 
drainage advocates, a city free from water would be a progressive city, enterprising and success-
ful, a city of the future. A swamped city would be literally and metaphorically stagnant, “marked 
by lack of energy and enterprise”68 and thus unprogressive and turned backwards.69 “As the 
environment—so are the people,”70 the New Orleans Parking Commission reminded the city’s 
mayor in 1909. A stagnating environment would encourage an unprogressive population, while—
and this was the underlying assumption—lazy residents, “the lowest elements in the commu-
nity,”71 would never create a flowing, progressive environment: They had to be educated to 
progress by a neat urban environment that was created for them by “the better classes.”72

Consequently, New Orleanians critical of the engineers’ drainage plans and levee policy or 
those simply not cleaning up their backyards were explicitly deemed irrational impediments to 
progress carrying the “spirit of obstruction and ignorance.”73 They were cast as obstacles to cir-
culation and mobility, both literally and metaphorically. Like their streets, these people were in 
dire need of being cleaned up and reshaped. Thus, clean-up campaigns initiated by neighborhood 
associations and the city alike did not only encompass the removal of weeds from drainage canals 
or garbage from the streets but also a “visible check on the presence of beggars in the business 
district.”74 The discourse of “cleaning” the city from obstructions, waste, and undesirable resi-
dents alike, with all its race, class, and ethnic bias and the resulting discursive associations of 
cleanliness, purity, and whiteness were widespread in the late nineteenth and early twentieth 
century.75 They even lingered in post-Katrina comments. When Baton Rouge Rep. Richard Baker 
(R-LA) infamously remarked that public housing had finally been cleaned up,76 he did not only 
inscribe himself into the American culture of seeing calamity as opportunity for progress 77 but 
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also took up a long tradition of thinking about place and people, of blending and identifying 
urban spaces with their residents in normative, culturally constructed place-images that were 
represented “as signifiers of [a place’s] essential character.”78

In the decades around 1900, those supposedly ignorant New Orleanians were the usual sus-
pects: African Americans (“negroes of the lowest grade”79) and Italian immigrants (who might 
keep “their places, or the grounds near them, in a bad condition”80 and had transformed the “old 
French quarter”81 into a kind of “slum”82). Moreover, in the eyes of urban boosters, more or less 
all people living in downtown New Orleans were prone to disorderly living.83

Downtown referred to the part of the city located downriver from Canal Street, the city’s 
major commercial avenue. In the imaginary geography of New Orleans, Canal Street separated 
the city into an uptown, American (anglophone, protestant) part, and a downtown, French, or 
creole (francophone, catholic) part.84 This mental pattern had its roots in the antebellum-era divi-
sions of the city, and it divided blacks and whites alike.85 In their attempt to remodel New Orleans 
on the example of Atlanta or Dallas, local Progressive Era boosters tended to cast the downtown 
wards as stagnant.86 They especially kept an eye on the poorer Third District that comprised the 
Seventh, Eighth, and Ninth Wards. These were home to immigrants and creoles alike. Many of 
the creoles were descendants of free people of color who concentrated in the Seventh Ward, 
while immigrants from Europe dominated the Eighth and Ninth Wards.87 Playing on the stereo-
types of the indolent, backward, and racially mixed French cultured Old South, business elites of 
New Orleans conceived of the downtown district as the quintessential “other” within, as a foreign 
realm of markedly different “social customs” compared to the uptown wards or “Americanized 
city.”88 At the same time, these wards were underserved by the new infrastructural utilities, 89 
reinforcing the negative image boosters had of that part of the urban fabric.

Knowing the River

On several occasions, however, residents countered such accusations by openly protesting the 
city’s plans and connecting their neighborhood’s neglect with fears of displacement, demands for 
environmental justice, and a claim to place. In 1897, the city council of New Orleans circulated 
plans to enlarge the levees along the Mississippi’s bank in the Third District. The plan also pro-
vided that residents adjacent to the existing levees would be expropriated without compensation 
in order to create space for the raised flood protection. Major newspapers such as the Daily 
Picayune enthusiastically endorsed the plan as a further step on the road of progress and encour-
aged the city representatives to implement it immediately.90

The Third District newspaper Le Réveil, however, embarked on a veritable campaign of pro-
test. A francophone semiweekly that considered itself the voice of the downtown wards, the 
Réveil had a strong record of openly denouncing the unfair distribution of public services and 
infrastructures and of pointing to environmental injustice within the city—the white city, more 
precisely: The Réveil was clearly the advocate of the white residents of the Third District who 
represented more than 80 percent of the Eighth and Ninth Ward residents.91 In its protests, the 
newspaper framed its diagnosis of inequity in terms of a French American, downtown–uptown 
dichotomy, silencing racial injustices.92 Imagining Canal Street as a class and ethnic boundary 
alike, the Réveil openly accused the city of providing services such as drainage and paving pri-
marily for the “quartier Américain,”93 of neglecting the neighborhoods below Esplanade Avenue, 
and of concentrating insalubrious industries such as slaughterhouses, soap factories and canned 
fish production in the Third District.94 “Il y a bien des sujets de mécontentement au 3me district,” 
the newspaper maintained. “On l’a négligé outre mesure.”95 As a consequence, it even promoted 
a secession from the city and the formation of an independent municipality.96

Yet when it came to the levees, the editors did not limit themselves to the rhetoric of inequity. 
While they indeed protested the expropriation plans by pointing to the poverty of Third District 
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homeowners, they also voiced a scathing critique of the levees per se. In their argument, the 
francophone newspaper editors contrasted two fundamentally distinct systems of knowledge, 
which implied radically different attitudes toward the Mississippi river and, ultimately, different 
discourses on the human–nature relationship. On the one hand, they situated those wishing to 
raise the levees within a conception of knowledge that relied on the technical and scientific 
expertise of engineers and thus on a rather abstract form of knowledge. On the other hand, the 
editors themselves argued for a greater trust in local knowledge that was grounded in the long-
time experiences and observations of residents and that was passed down over generations.97 
True to their pro-francophone stance, the editors located this local type of knowledge with the 
Third District’s (white) creoles, a group that claimed long-standing presence on the Mississippi’s 
banks and made up a vociferous part of the District’s population.98

Within the experience-based knowledge framework, the Mississippi was conceived of as a 
capricious, yet well-known, acquaintance, an agentic player in the complex web of environmen-
tal relations that shaped life in the Louisiana wetlands. The experience of locals with the river had 
revealed the Mississippi’s obstinacy, when, in times of high water, it had simply overflown and 
chosen an alternative riverbed. In view of this undeniable capriciousness and power, the editors 
of the Réveil explained to their readers, residents’ experience suggested to accommodate the river 
by giving it back its natural outlets, bayous and creeks that had been gradually cut off in the pro-
cess of urban expansion. Outlets would enable the Mississippi to discharge potential surplus 
water without flooding residential areas. This attitude also implied refraining from the confine-
ment of the river between levees, since in times of heavy rains that very containment contributed 
to raising the river’s water level. Hence, building up the levees seemed to be the most inapt 
method of preventing flooding, ironically even increasing the risks for adjacent residents.99 
“Enfin rendez-nous nos bayous et nous dormirons plus tranquilles que derrière vos levées,”100 the 
Réveil’s editors claimed, outlining an alternative path to flood security.

At the same time, the reliance on local experience carried a fundamental critique of scientific 
knowledge and technical expertise, as well as of those who personified these modern ideals in the 
day-to-day interaction with the nature of New Orleans, namely, the engineers. Not listening to 
stories of the river’s power, ignoring its agency, and confining it to even greater extents seemed 
grossly negligent and seemed to speak to the incompetence of engineers and to their self- 
interested motivation. Engineers, the Réveil contended, were not the impartial defenders of pub-
lic interests they pretended to be. On the contrary, they were pursuing their own professional inter-
ests by advocating the raising of the levees.101 After all, work on the levees was creating jobs for 
engineers. In its protest, the newspaper thus categorically questioned the authority of the modern 
engineer as a neutral expert, and along with it, the knowledge regime within which the engineers 
were acting, a regime that was ultimately embodied in the engineers’ attempt to master the river:

Mais vous [ingénieurs] ne connaissez rien des caprices du fleuve; vous ne savez pas ce qu’il fera 
demain. Quand vous lui aurez préparé un lit spacieux sur la rive gauche, il s’en créera un à sa guise 
sur la rive droite. Il se moquera des ingénieurs et des pauvres diables qu’ils auront sacrifiés pour lui 
faire place. Jamais la main de l’homme n’accomplira des travaux durables pour maîtriser le 
Mississippi. Comme par le passé, il suivra ses propres lois, que les ingénieurs ont le dessein de 
vouloir violer continuellement.102

Decisions on how to carve out the city’s urban space in its natural environment, on how to deal 
with the potential intersections of “wet” and “dry” were to be based not on scientific knowledge 
but on knowledge gained through a life on and with the river. “L’expérience vault parfois mieux 
que la science,”103 the Réveil succinctly concluded. This, in turn, meant acknowledging the 
Mississippi’s power and agency as well as discarding the discourse of progress based on man’s 
mastery of nature, all the while suggesting tools for keeping the river’s power at bay on the very 
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basis of its acknowledgment. In this perspective, the Réveil inscribed itself into a counterdis-
course of flood prevention through accommodation; within this discourse, scientific knowledge 
that supported levee building was not “in the true.”104 Accordingly, those people speaking from 
within the discourse of accommodation—in this case, local residents such as the Réveil’s edi-
tors—were ascribed with power. “It is in discourse that power and knowledge are joined 
together,”105 Foucault writes. Ultimately, relying on experience-based knowledge within a dis-
cursive framework of “accommodating local nature” would transfer authority from engineers 
and scientists to the Third District’s white creole population.

However, the divide between professionals and local residents was not nearly as clear as the 
Réveil suggested. As early as 1846, Louisiana state engineer Paul Octave Hébert had proposed to 
reopen several of the Mississippi’s branches as outlets in order to lower the river’s water level 
and relieve the pressure.106 His plan relied on findings by geographer William Darby, who in 
1817 had pointed to the connection between the river’s confinement by levees and its increas-
ingly high water level.107 Hébert’s successor as state engineer, Absalom D. Wooldridge, equally 
endorsed the creation of outlets, mainly for economical reasons: The maintenance of levees was 
quite costly.108

The ensuing decades saw a bitter controversy tear apart the engineering community in 
Louisiana, opposing proponents of a strict levees-only policy to those who wanted to comple-
ment levees with outlets.109 Yet the levees-only policy prevailed between the 1840s and the Great 
Mississippi Flood of 1927 and was endorsed as official flood prevention policy by the Army 
Corps of Engineers. The outlet policy was rejected by the majority of engineers because it seemed 
in profound disaccord with the discourse of progress that emphasized the human ability to con-
quer nature.110 Containing the river and nature in general through engineering was deemed more 
modern and adequate in an age that praised progress as the result of science and technology. Even 
though, strictly speaking, outlets represented a solution as technological as a levee, the majority 
of engineers thought that opening outlets for the Mississippi was tantamount to giving in to the 
river; an outlet thus represented the ultimate failure of modern engineering to subdue nature. The 
levees-only policy of flood prevention was only reversed when the Great Mississippi Flood of 
1927 painfully proved it wrong. In 1927, the dynamiting of the levee to create an artificial outlet 
was seen as the last resource for saving the city—at the cost of drowning the neighboring river 
parishes.111

In discursively monopolizing the outlet policy as traditional local knowledge, the editors of 
the Réveil overlooked the existing cleavage within the engineering community. They simply 
ignored the fact that what they styled into an experience-based knowledge of New Orleans 
natives was similarly one possible opinion within the science-based knowledge regime—albeit a 
minority view. Moreover, the “old planters,” those “vieux planteurs”113 who, the Réveil claimed, 
had always argued for outlets, had in fact been staunch opponents of outlet policies in the ante-
bellum era, fearing that the creeks and bayous would overflow their plantations.113 The outlet 
tradition is thus more of an “invented tradition” that reveals the close link between knowledge 
and power. By arguing for the superiority of knowledge resulting from lived experience and by 
(wrongly) identifying it with the local white creole population, the editors of the Réveil sought to 
assert a white, creole, Third District identity, claiming a place and authority for these creoles.

For the creole community, the enlarged levees represented the threat of displacement and 
resonated with the more general fear of losing power as a group: for one, New Orleans’s creoles 
were struggling to keep their neighborhoods francophone. By imagining a city divided along 
French/American, downtown/uptown boundaries, and by denouncing neglect of the “French” 
part of town, the Réveil ignored the realities of turn of the century residential distribution in New 
Orleans, more precisely: It completely erased immigrants from the picture. During the last 
decades of the nineteenth century, the Third District had become home to a large group of espe-
cially Italian immigrants.114 At times, the Réveil lamented, “Les Italiens ont envahi ce quartier de 
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telle sorte qu’on peut l’appeler dès aujourd’hui le quartier italien et non français.”115 Hence, 
constructing a “Creole outlet tradition” must also be read as a discursive strategy of countering 
pressure from other ethnic groups that had more recently made their way to the city.

Secondly, it is equally no coincidence that the Réveil’s editors framed the struggles they saw 
in the city precisely in terms of French versus American. This was the traditional opposition that 
had shaped creoles’ view of New Orleans’s history since the city had become American in 
1803.116

What is more, by sketching a special relationship between creoles and the river, the Réveil’s 
editors inscribed themselves into one particular antebellum narrative. This narrative had emerged 
in the context of a bitter struggle that had opposed downtown francophones and uptown anglo-
phones within the city council in the 1830s. At that time, downtown elites had vehemently pro-
tested against the development of new wharves in the uptown district. Arguing that such a 
mistreatment of the river would one day entail its inevitable revenge, the creoles insisted on their 
better knowledge of the Mississippi.117 Economic interests lurked underneath this argument, 
since the new wharves promised to bring more than a fair share of the river trade to the “American 
sector,”118 yet the creoles framed their protest in terms of local knowledge, emphasizing their 
“origin in the soil”119 and thus their “native identity against the newcomer.”120 This tied in with 
the identification of the term “creole” with “native-born” in the antebellum era, a definition that, 
as Joseph G. Tregle put it, “gave the older residents the most profound warrant of the right not to 
be dispossessed in their own land.”121 As a consequence of the dispute, the uptown district suc-
cessfully pushed for a division of New Orleans into three distinct municipalities. From 1836 to 
1852, each district had its own city council and mayor.122 It is well possible that the antebellum 
creole elite’s discourse of acknowledging the Mississippi as a mighty agent in the city’s life and 
their ensuing reluctance to transform the river at discretion was transmitted in local collective 
memories as a specific creole position. Attesting to the creoles’ nativeness, “knowing the river” 
not only countered immigrants’ presence in the Third District but more generally the feeling of 
being colonized by Americans, a feeling that pervaded nineteenth-century creole culture.123 
Accordingly, the Réveil oscillated between self-confidence and expressions of nostalgic longing 
for a bygone past in which downtown was the metaphorical heart of the city. At times, resignation 
speaks from its pages: “il faut s’incliner devant l’américanisation qui passe la tête haute.”124

Yet it is remarkable that in the face of losing economic, political, social, cultural, and physical 
ground, the newspaper encouraged its readers to hold on to their (physical and social) place in the 
city by arguing for their own special knowledge of the Mississippi. In the struggle over the Third 
District levees and the adequate mode of flood prevention, the Réveil’s editors inscribed them-
selves into a local discourse of accommodating nature, into an imaginary of life with the river, 
using it both to articulate the frustration over structural neglect and fears of dispossession, and to 
substantiate claims to place and authority.

Clinging to the place by asserting knowledge of the place’s nature through lived experience 
thus became tantamount to resilience, to resisting Americanization and a hegemonic discourse of 
American progress from a subaltern perspective. In this sense, the Réveil’s narrative of choosing 
to stay on the banks of the river was grounded in similar tenets as the narrative of choosing to stay 
in Katrina’s way, similarly opposing immobility and a sense of place to the potentially threaten-
ing culture of mobility and progress—by drawing upon knowledge deemed “native,” knowledge 
of experience with the place. This assertion of “placed knowledge,” in turn, contributes to a sense 
of identity which is, therefore, deeply enmeshed in the locality. Articulating a “land-locked iden-
tity,”125 Katrina survivors and nineteenth-century creoles alike voiced their identity as New 
Orleanians as well as their right to place. Those who remained in the city in the face of Katrina 
(unwittingly) inscribed themselves into a local genealogy of resistance by claiming knowledge of 
local nature, a genealogy that, interestingly, transcended racial boundaries, common to all those 
New Orleanians who rose their voice against being marginalized. “The great strength of the 
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concept of the subaltern . . . is that it provides a social category and power structure a good deal 
less restrictive than that of class,”126 Robert Young explains in his history of postcolonial the-
ory—and, one could add, less restrictive than that of race. Katrina narratives of “choosing to 
stay,” then, do not only relate to contemporary, larger political and social contexts such as racial 
inequality and neoliberalism but also to past local narratives of place, nature, knowledge, and 
power.

The Transformative Power of Relationality

In a larger analytical perspective, the narratives of knowing nature through lived experience refer 
to an alternative knowledge system akin to what has been termed “Indigenous knowledge.” As 
numerous First Nations scholars have pointed out, this system of counterknowledge does not rest 
on scientific inquiry as conceived of in Western thought since the Enlightenment but on the con-
cept of relationality.127 Relationality emphasizes the connection of the individual to its commu-
nity and to place, an “inter-reliant experience in the land,”128 as a way of generating knowledge; 
it represents a less abstract, more personal way of knowing that is transmitted through genera-
tions by story. Considering the specific character of the two different knowledge systems clash-
ing in the representations by the Réveil and Katrina survivors, the transformative potential of 
these narratives becomes evident. “Indigenous knowledge is far more than the binary opposite of 
western knowledge. As a concept, Indigenous knowledge benchmarks the limitations of 
Eurocentric theory—its methodology, evidence, and conclusions—(and) reconceptualizes the 
resilience and self-reliance of Indigenous peoples,”129 Marie Battiste reminds us. Pointing to the 
lack of relationality in dominant discourses of flood prevention and challenging the homogeniz-
ing and normative twist of the belief in man’s control of nature, narratives of “knowing local 
nature from lived experience” suggest three things: the contingency of power relations inherent 
in knowledge systems, an alternative vision of New Orleans, and a different way of thinking the 
human–nature relationship in an urban environment.

First, narratives, just like discourses and images, have “material causes and consequences,”130 
as Jordan Camp rightly points out. Disaster narratives make sense of past events, bringing order 
into the experience of the chaotic and violent disruption of everyday life, yet they also tell us 
about the kind of order imagined for the postdisaster future and shape the reconstruction of 
disaster-stricken areas.131 Silencing the “voices of besieged communities” amounts to a rein-
forcement of existing power relations; engaging with them is a step toward “reinvigorat[ing] the 
languages of struggle.”132 It is thus important that we do not dismiss Katrina survivors’ testimo-
nies of “knowing hurricanes”—nor the Réveil’s invocations of “knowing the river”—as nostalgic 
idealizations of communities that might not have been as perfect as these narratives suggested. 
With regard to Katrina, several scholars have criticized the idealizing stance of narratives of stay-
ing and return.133 However, I’d argue, these narratives are not simply “fantasies of belonging”134 
playing on identity politics while hiding the harsh realities of social, racial, and environmental 
inequity behind a deluding veil of community and the enticement with place. They do not silence 
the misery of life in the housing projects in the early twenty-first century nor, for that matter, the 
vicissitudes of living downtown in the Ninth Ward in nineteenth-century New Orleans. On the 
contrary, they draw attention to fundamental inequalities by challenging the master narratives 
from a position of inferiority—simply by suggesting the power to choose. Their insertion into 
claims of place-knowledge makes narratives of “choosing to stay” even more powerful: uncon-
sciously or not, they question nothing less than the validity of a Western modernist knowledge 
order grounded in the authority of science, an order that has decisively shaped the relationship 
between man and what was thought of as “nature” since the eighteenth century.

In the case of residents riding out Katrina, rationalizing staying by pointing to local knowl-
edge seemed futile in view of the decision’s outcome. Hurricane experience had most obviously 
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been proven wrong. Yet by connecting tales of place-knowledge to the ensuing rumors of the 
intentional levee breach, Katrina survivors sought to reaffirm the validity of their experience-
based knowledge. The levee myth shifted the blame for the disaster from nature to “them”—
those who allegedly blew the levees, a conglomerate of government officials, business and white 
elite interests—thus denaturalizing Katrina:135 The disaster, it tells us, was not made by nature, 
hence the failure of local knowledge in this case. Residents thereby implicitly admitted the 
importance of functioning levees in the first place, and it becomes clear that their local knowl-
edge does not refer to “untouched nature” but to the configurations of a place already heavily 
manipulated. Yet they simultaneously voiced the belief that those people endorsing the dominant 
science-based knowledge order and the building of levees would in times of crisis destroy them 
in order to save special, more powerful interests. In the levee rumors, then, taming nature through 
science and technology appeared to be a reversible, disposable endeavor entirely subjected to 
power relations: blowing up the levees equaled blowing up a system of knowledge for the sake 
of powerful interests. These rumors echo the aggressive railing of the Réveil’s editors at turn-of-
the-century engineers, whom they suspected to provoke flooding and displacement out of self-
interest. Unmasking the prevailing knowledge order as disposable and casting the broken levees 
as visible manifestation of the entanglement of knowledge with power, levee rumors called atten-
tion to environmental injustice as social injustice: Some New Orleanians were obviously more 
dependent on the levees for flood protection than others on higher grounds, and these New 
Orleanians did not have the power to oversee the levees’ fate, on which they so depended. “It is 
not possible for power to be exercised without knowledge,” Foucault reminds us, and it is equally 
“impossible for knowledge not to engender power.”136 By offering alternative “truths”—namely, 
for Katrina survivors, the rationality of staying and, in the case of the Réveil, the irrationality of 
levee-building, both of them emerging from the counterdiscourse of accomodating nature—these 
voices questioned hegemonic knowledge, exposed its contingent character, denounced the power 
relations inherent in the production of knowledge, and claimed authority and legitimacy for 
themselves.

Second, while the narratives of “choosing to stay” and “knowing nature” certainly represent a 
means of claiming agency and legitimacy on the territory, they do reach out beyond group inter-
ests. Asserting knowledge of the city’s nature recast prevailing images of New Orleans, and, 
ultimately, its place-myth. Like many New Orleanians before them, faced with threats of loss, 
dispossession, and displacement, Katrina survivors invoked those fuzzy, watery, blurry grounds 
they called home, the terrain that made up the city of New Orleans and that had represented such 
a pain for city builders since the eighteenth century. Arguing against evacuation, they recast New 
Orleans as a city livable despite hurricanes: you just had to know how to ride them out in order 
to get through without much damage. Arguing against expropriations, the Réveil’s editors recast 
the image of the city as intricately intertwined with the river: you just had to know how to prop-
erly deal with the Mississippi’s vagaries in order to prosper on its banks. Sticking by their city in 
all its ambivalence—including its “special connection” to water, its vulnerability to “natural 
disasters”—and arguing for acknowledgment of the city’s blurry and fuzzy boundaries, they 
represented the Crescent City’s entanglement with nature not as threat to life and property but as 
part of the city’s signature. The Mississippi, the hurricanes, they all would have to be allowed to 
overstep boundaries; with an appropriate reaction relying on locals’ experience, no disaster 
would result out of these transgressions. Thus, stories of “riding it out” and “living with the river” 
alike contributed to the creation of a different place-myth, a different cultural imaginary of New 
Orleans.137 For the Réveil’s contemporaries, “living with the river” was part of a much broader 
discourse on New Orleans’s urban identity that emerged in the early decades of the twentieth 
century, a discourse that drew on the connection to place in order to emphasize local peculiarity 
instead of emulating other presumably more modern American metropolises. The early propo-
nents of historic preservation, for example, joined into that discourse, deeming the architecture 
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of old New Orleans worthy of protection against the local business community’s contempt for 
things old.138 Ultimately, they contributed to an alternative vision of New Orleans as positively 
ancient, not backward, and of its nature as positively lush, not untamed and to be subdued—
place-images that resonate even in today’s imaginaries of the Crescent City. Similarly, those resi-
dents not leaving the city, as those returning after Katrina, cast their city as something special, 
emphasizing its resilience in the face of “natural” disasters as well as its cultural uniqueness that 
drew people back home. Those powerful narratives of New Orleans exceptionalism, then, deeply 
shaped the imaginations of the city—be it in the nineteenth or the twenty-first century.139

Finally, narratives of knowing nature suggest a different relation to the urban environment. 
Proposing a fundamentally different knowledge gained through the intimate relation to and expe-
rience of a place, the narratives of New Orleans residents also unintentionally envision an alto-
gether different attitude toward hurricanes, the river, water, and nature in the city generally. 
Instead of fantasizing about the containment of nature, these alternative narratives speak to an 
imaginary of accommodation, of living with nature, of successfully creating man–nature win–
win situations through experience-based knowledge. Yet this does not mean that they propagate 
romantic dreams of untouched nature and man’s unconditional submission to his natural environ-
ment: “knowing nature” means knowing hurricanes as well as the existing levees that belong to 
the place and whose breaching is unimaginable except for “foreign” interference. The experi-
ence-based knowledge must hence be understood as a knowledge not only of nature but of the 
intricate entanglement between people and nature in a certain place. Rather than a narrative of 
“knowing nature,” it is a narrative of “knowing place,” with “place” encompassing the totality of 
the environment and the relationship of residents to it. This implies fuzziness and blurred bound-
aries, the horror of nineteenth- and twentieth-century modernizers. “Victorian Americans con-
ceived of civilization itself as a regime of boundaries,”140 David M. Scobey observes in his study 
of nineteenth-century New York City urbanism, and Charles S. Maier extends this observation in 
time and space: “The modern world was gripped by the episteme of separation,”141 he posits in 
his analysis of the “long” twentieth century. In the Réveil’s narratives as in the stories of Katrina 
stayers, these boundaries fade. They are replaced by relationality, by interdependence between 
“natural” and built environment and people. Understood as part of an alternative, relational 
knowledge system, the narrative of “choosing to stay” exposes the devaluation of place ties  
and belonging in Western modernist culture and suggests an alternative to the “episteme of 
separation.”

Based on place, not on race or ethnicity, the precepts of “Indigenous knowledge”—and, 
accordingly, of place-based New Orleans knowledge—thus implicitly foster a stronger environ-
mental ethics, reflecting “an epistemology that optimum human self-perpetuation is not human 
centered but must be consistent with the optimum ability for the environment to regenerate 
itself.”142 It is not based on the idealization of pristine nature but on sustainable interaction. 
Constructing an image of the “natural” environment that rests upon its inclusion in group iden-
tity—Richard Atleo’s “land-locked identity”—suggests a receptiveness for what John M. Meyer 
has called “resonant environmentalism,”143 or “environmentalism of everyday life.” This type of 
environmentalism does not rely on a distinct environmentalist identity, on people’s conscious 
choice of giving the environment highest priority. Instead, it is ingrained in people’s most urgent 
everyday concerns such as housing, mobility, and health, arising from these priorities, emerging 
from existing identities. The interests of Katrina stayers and of Third District creoles in their 
natural environment was first and foremost rooted in their fear of displacement and disposses-
sion. In this situation, they asserted knowledge of their (built and natural) environment, drawing 
on the experience of place to articulate their identity as native New Orleanians, expose environ-
mental injustices, question dominant discourses of flood prevention and, ultimately, of the man–
nature relationship. Unwittingly or not, through the articulation of their relation to place, they 
thereby outlined spaces for a type of environmental politics that recognizes the experience of 
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place—the “long-standing relationships between people and the land”144—as central and there-
fore resonates more deeply with people.145 Simultaneously, by exposing environmental inequity, 
they formulated a social critique: without being “radical artists, cultural workers, and grassroots 
activists,”146 everyday people from the spaces of their everyday lives voiced implicit social and 
environmental criticism and demonstrated resilience.

Conclusion

In their stories of “choosing to stay,” New Orleans residents who remained in Katrina’s way 
offered an alternative to two dominant disaster narratives. For one, by emphasizing their own 
agency and the consciousness of their decision to stay (even if they did not actually have the 
choice), they countered narratives that described them as helpless and choiceless victims. Second, 
they fought accusations that staying was an irrational, bad choice that testified to their utter 
inability to take care of themselves. Instead, they argued for its rationality and legitimacy. Both 
their claims to agency and to the rationality of their choice were discursively entangled with the 
assertion of place-knowledge, an intimate knowledge of the city’s environment—its hurricanes, 
but also its levees—gained through lived experience. Within the frameworks of local, place- and 
experience-based knowledge, staying made perfect sense. Ultimately, maintaining the validity of 
a type of knowledge different from scientific knowledge served to demonstrate “nativeness” to 
New Orleans and a right to being there; “choosing to stay” was thus simultaneously a story of 
fear of dispossession and displacement and of resistance against these threats.

Narratives of knowing local nature through experience emerged in nineteenth-century New 
Orleans in the context of residents’ resistance against Americanization processes and their per-
petual struggles with the city’s watery environment. The narrative of “knowing the Mississippi” 
that was reiterated by the Réveil, a francophone Third District newspaper, particularly, sought to 
establish a different strategy of flood prevention, making a case for the creation of outlets instead 
of relying on the Army Corps of Engineers’ levees-only policy. Similarly to the narratives of 
Katrina survivors, the editors of the Réveil put forward a knowledge system based on experience 
by New Orleans natives in order to prevent the expropriation of homeowners in the Third District. 
This knowledge system was rooted in—and simultaneously supported—a discourse of accom-
modation in the human–nature relationship, more precisely: in the relationship between New 
Orleanians and water. It can be read as a challenge to the hegemonic discourse of progress that 
cast the mastery of nature through science as its essential tenet. Identifying this discourse as 
“American” and questioning the status of engineers as “neutral experts,” critics such as the Réveil 
fundamentally contested the dominant knowledge order and its inherent power relations from a 
subaltern perspective.

While Katrina survivors most certainly were not aware of these struggles and counternarra-
tives in their city’s past, and while it does not make sense to construct conscious references across 
the centuries, the structural similarities between these narratives of resistance are striking.

The similar confluence of the material setting of environmental hazards (flooding), debates 
about the appropriate way of countering these hazards (divergent flood prevention discourses), 
and unequal power relations underlying these debates (looming displacement for some resi-
dents), in short, constellations of environmental inequity in a risky urban environment, obviously 
led to similar narrative strategies of resistance. Interestingly, they were subscribed to by different 
groups depending on the historical moment, which speaks to the historical contingency of local 
identities as well as to the shifting character of power relations within the city. In nineteenth-
century New Orleans, place-knowledge was most vociferously claimed by a white (often racist) 
population that claimed itself “creole” and thus native. These residents used it to establish an 
alternative discourse of flood prevention, thereby resisting Americanization processes and the 
ensuing loss of authority. Similarly, those New Orleanians who had stayed during Katrina used 
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claims of “knowing hurricanes” to rationalize their staying, resisting their own loss of agency. In 
the light of New Orleans’s history, framing “choosing to stay” as a purely African American nar-
rative in the tradition of African American resistance is thus misleading. This is especially impor-
tant in view of New Orleans’s (and Louisiana’s) specific racial history, in which matters were 
always a little bit more complicated than the biracial dichotomy of black and white might sug-
gest. Rather, it can be read as an empowering narrative of “subaltern groups.”147 It would defi-
nitely be valuable for further, more systematic analysis to take a closer look at the family history 
of those Katrina residents who voiced their attachment to place and claimed place-knowledge as 
strategy of resistance. Who exactly are those New Orleanians who stayed for Katrina, explaining 
their decision by attachment to and knowledge of the place and expressing the willingness to 
return? Did they actually have the means to leave? Where exactly in New Orleans are they from, 
where can they be situated as to race, age, gender, and class? Could their narratives be read as 
reverberations of the downtown New Orleans black creole protest tradition?148 Or, in light of the 
Réveil’s role as advocate for those creoles who yearned to be perceived as white, could “choosing 
to stay” be grasped as a place-bound, specific Third District narrative of resistance? Can similar 
narratives of choice, tied to narratives of place-knowledge, be traced in other disasters through-
out New Orleans’s past? Or, for that matter, in the history of “natural” disasters more generally? 
In any case, listening closely to assertions of knowing local nature from lived experience holds 
transformative power in view of environmental and social inequities in the Crescent City. 
Narratives of “knowing nature,” in which the narratives of “choosing to stay” are grounded, 
allow for an alternative episteme that claims agency and power for all of those New Orleanians 
who feared to lose their home, be it in the nineteenth or the twenty-first century. Moreover, it 
reaches out beyond identity politics, fantasies of belonging, and empowerment through the spe-
cific character of the knowledge asserted, sketching alternative imaginaries for the Crescent City 
and profoundly challenging the validity of a modern Western knowledge system rooted in 
Enlightenment thought and tied to a discourse of progress by controlling nature. Revealing the 
constructedness and contingency of this discourse, the experience-based, relational counternar-
rative of “choosing to stay” exposes the entanglement of hegemonic discourses on flood preven-
tion with broader discourses on progress and the human–nature relationship and, ultimately, 
shows how enmeshed they are with historically specific configurations of power. The assertion 
of place-knowledge thus does not hide inequalities but strikes right at the center of environmental 
inequity. It also does not limit itself to a fantasy of untouched nature: “knowing hurricanes” and 
“knowing the river” both suggest an understanding of local nature as consisting of built and natu-
ral spaces—levees and hurricanes, outlets and the river—alike or, more precisely, as the indistin-
guishable blending of these. As representations rooted in the attachment to place, narratives of 
“choosing to stay” thus hold transformative power, opening up perspectives for a “resonant envi-
ronmentalism” of everyday life.
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